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Scottish Parliament 

Public Audit and Post-legislative 
Scrutiny Committee 

Thursday 28 September 2017 

[The Convener opened the meeting at 09:01] 

Decision on Taking Business in 
Private 

The Acting Convener (Jackie Baillie): Good 
morning and welcome to the 22nd meeting in 2017 
of the Public Audit and Post-legislative Scrutiny 
Committee. Will everybody make sure that their 
mobile devices are switched off or on silent mode 
so that they do not interfere with the work of the 
committee? 

Agenda item 1 is a decision on taking business 
in private. Are we agreed to take agenda item 3 in 
private? 

Members indicated agreement. 

“Self-Directed Support: 2017 
Progress Report” 

09:01 

The Acting Convener: Agenda item 2 is 
evidence on the joint Audit Scotland and Accounts 
Commission report on self-directed support. I 
welcome Fraser McKinlay, director of performance 
audit and best value, Antony Clark, assistant 
director, Lorraine Gillies, senior manager, and Zoe 
McGuire, auditor, who are all from Audit Scotland. 
I invite an opening statement from Fraser 
McKinlay. 

Fraser McKinlay (Audit Scotland): We are 
delighted to bring to the committee today our 
report on the progress of self-directed support; as 
the convener said, it is a joint Auditor General and 
Accounts Commission report. 

I will give you a wee bit of background first. Self-
directed support, which is often referred to as 
SDS, aims to improve the lives of people with 
social care needs by giving them much more 
choice and control over their social care support, 
and that requires significant changes to the way in 
which social care has been provided in the past. 

The 10-year self-directed support strategy was 
introduced jointly by the Scottish Government and 
the Convention of Scottish Local Authorities in 
2010, and the Social Care (Self-directed Support) 
(Scotland) Act 2013 came into force in April 2014. 
The committee will remember that we published a 
report on readiness for the implementation of the 
act at that time and we found that councils still had 
a lot of work to do to make the cultural and 
practical changes that were needed to 
successfully implement SDS. Our more recent 
report looks more closely at people’s experiences 
of SDS and at what is helping and hindering 
progress. 

As members will see in the report, we found 
many examples of positive progress and the audit 
team heard some success stories from people for 
whom SDS was working well. However, it is clear 
that authorities have not yet made the 
transformation that is required to fully implement 
the SDS strategy, and we heard about people who 
are not getting the choice and control that is 
envisaged in the strategy and about some who 
were struggling with the process. 

Social work staff are very positive about the 
principles of SDS and about the idea of the 
personalisation of people’s social care. However, 
a significant minority of them lack the 
understanding and confidence that is needed to 
implement self-directed support successfully, and 
we found that staff need to be more empowered to 



3  28 SEPTEMBER 2017  4 
 

 

make decisions with people about their individual 
support. Where staff are well trained and 
supported, and they have permission and 
encouragement from senior managers, they are 
more able to be bold and innovative with people 
about their social care. 

Members are aware that authorities are 
experiencing significant pressures from increasing 
demand and limited budgets. Within that context, 
changes to the types of service that are available 
have been slow, and authorities’ approaches to 
commissioning can restrict how much choice and 
control people have. In particular, what is known 
as SDS option 2 looks quite different from one 
area to another. 

There are some tensions for service providers 
between offering more flexible services and 
making extra demands on their staff, particularly 
when there are already challenges in recruiting 
and retaining social care staff in many places in 
the country. 

We found that SDS implementation stalled 
during the integration of health and social care 
services. Managers’ attention was inevitably 
diverted towards the arrangements for setting up 
integration joint boards and running and 
scrutinising those new integration authorities. 

The report makes a number of 
recommendations for local authorities, the Scottish 
Government, COSLA and other partners involved 
in implementing SDS. Those are shown on pages 
6 and 7. 

As ever, we will keep an eye on the continued 
progress of self-directed support and, in 
discussion with the committee, might consider 
revisiting it in future. 

The team and I are happy to take any questions 
that members might have. 

The Acting Convener: Thank you, Mr 
McKinlay. 

I record apologies from Monica Lennon and 
Alex Neil, who are not able to be with us this 
morning. 

Colin Beattie will ask the first question. 

Colin Beattie (Midlothian North and 
Musselburgh) (SNP): I would like to ask about 
budgets, because that issue is key to what we are 
talking about—unfortunately, money is central. 
The third bullet point in paragraph 62 says that 
fewer people qualify for social care support 
because of the tightening of their eligibility criteria 
by councils. It also says that 

“the proportion of older people supported in care homes in 
Scotland has decreased from 38.4 to 33.3 per 1,000 
population” 

and that 

“the proportion of people receiving homecare has also 
decreased, from 60.8 to 49.0 per 1,000 population”. 

Those are quite dramatic drops. However, a 
couple of bullet points before, you talked about an 
8.6 per cent increase in real terms of the cost of 
servicing a much-decreased qualifying population. 
Why is that? 

Fraser McKinlay: In a nutshell, that relates to 
the demographic change that we are seeing. The 
significant increases in the number of older people 
mean that we have to spend more on social care, 
not only to keep up but to keep the system 
running. It is worth saying that the question of 
eligibility criteria is a long-standing issue in social 
care—it pre-dates self-directed support—so that 
has always been part of the equation that local 
authorities have had to balance in providing care. 
However, there is no doubt that the combination of 
reducing budgets for local authorities overall and 
increasingly demanding demographic changes in 
terms of the number of older people and their care 
needs is what is creating the squeeze. 

Colin Beattie: Are you saying that the 
complexity of care has increased dramatically and 
has more than compensated for the reduction in 
the overall numbers? 

Fraser McKinlay: I will ask Antony Clark to 
answer that. 

Antony Clark (Audit Scotland): We touched 
on this issue in the report that we published last 
year on social work in Scotland. At that time, we 
reported that most councils have a common 
framework for assessing needs, with four levels of 
eligibility criteria. There is critical risk, which is a 
high priority; substantial risk, which is also a high 
priority; moderate risk; and low risk. Over the past 
few years, most councils have begun providing 
services only for people who are assessed as 
being at critical or substantial risk. The point that 
you have highlighted is that the threshold for 
receiving services is now higher than it used to be 
and that, therefore, the services that people 
receive tend to be more complex and, therefore, of 
higher cost. 

Colin Beattie: Is that purely because of 
demographics? 

Antony Clark: It is a combination of 
demographics as well as choices that councils 
have made in terms of the targeting of the 
resources. 

Colin Beattie: I find the situation difficult to 
understand. There has been a fairly substantial 
reduction in the number of people in the system, 
which surprised me. That has been coupled with a 
6.8 per cent spending increase in real terms. Does 
that make sense? 
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Antony Clark: The other factor that is worth 
bearing in mind is that of the cost pressures in 
terms of pay increases for staff and inflation in 
general across social work services. Those issues 
do not apply only to social work services; they also 
apply to other services that councils provide. That 
is also a factor in this discussion. 

Colin Beattie: Later in your report, you talk 
about difficulties in getting staff, lack of staff 
availability and staff shortages. Are staff costs 
rising at a significant level, given that it seems to 
be impossible to get staff anyway? 

Antony Clark: I would need to do a bit more 
analysis to answer that question properly. I can go 
away and look at it. 

Fraser McKinlay: There are definitely 
difficulties in recruiting and retaining staff in social 
care. That is even with the changes that were 
introduced more recently in paying the living wage. 
It is an increasing cost pressure, but there is still 
very low unemployment these days in some 
places so it is proving difficult to get people into 
that kind of job. 

When we are out there, we hear that the 
decision to leave the European Union is an added 
pressure and risk for relatively high proportions of 
non-United Kingdom EU citizens who are working 
in social care. Workforce is a real pressure for 
authorities across the land. 

Colin Beattie: I am still trying to see the logic. 
There has been an 8.6 per cent real-terms 
increase. Staff numbers have not increased 
dramatically, although there might have been a bit 
of an increase because of the living wage. The 
number of people in the system who are receiving 
home care has gone down fairly dramatically, and 
the number who are receiving care in care homes 
has reduced significantly. I am just trying to see 
the logic and the figures do not seem to make 
sense. 

Antony Clark: In our previous report on social 
work in Scotland—we can forward it to you, Mr 
Beattie—we had an exhibit that set out the 
changes in spending across the different services 
that social work departments provide, such as 
older people, children and young families and 
adult services. That demonstrated that 
expenditure on services for older people was 
relatively stable; there was an increase in 
spending on children and families services, and an 
increase in spending for 18 to 64-year-olds. If we 
forward that exhibit to you, it might help you to 
understand how the figures have all stacked up. 

Colin Beattie: That could be useful because, on 
the face of it, what we are seeing here does not 
really stack up. Does funding for care come 
through the integration joint board? 

Fraser McKinlay: Increasingly, yes, but it is 
worth bearing in mind that funding for the IJB 
comes from the health board and the council. The 
process is that the council and health board in an 
area agree how much funding goes to the IJB. It is 
then the IJB’s job to commission the services 
required for the social care services that are within 
the scope of that integrated authority. It is also 
worth remembering that different IJBs have 
different services in scope. 

Colin Beattie: Is the process working well? 

Fraser McKinlay: It is early days. As we say in 
our report, there is no doubt that, in the past 
couple of years, the establishment of the 
integration joint boards has taken a lot of time, 
energy and focus, particularly from managers. As 
we said in last year’s report, arrangements for 
IJBs are taking a lot of time and effort and that 
has, inevitably, diverted attention away from things 
such as self-directed support. 

It is too early to say whether the system is 
working well. We are all up and running. We have 
just finished the first year of audit of the integration 
authorities. We propose to do a second report next 
year on how health and social care integration is 
going. We will bring that through around this time 
next year and we will bring the report to the 
committee. We should then be able to see the 
impact on services and the outcomes for people. 

All the evidence that we have so far has been 
about things such as arrangements, getting 
ourselves set up and governance. We need to get 
to the stage of seeing the IJBs make a difference 
to services and to people’s outcomes and, at the 
moment, it is a bit early to say. 

Bill Bowman (North East Scotland) (Con): 
Sometimes I like to ask detailed questions and 
sometimes I like to take more of an overview. This 
morning it will be more of an overview. 

Fraser McKinlay gave a balanced description of 
the situation in his introduction. My reading of the 
report and its key messages is that the 
programme is not going as quickly or smoothly as 
might have been hoped or expected. Who is 
responsible for that and who in the chain of 
command is holding things to account? 

Fraser McKinlay: I will kick off on that and then 
perhaps ask Lorraine Gillies to come in. Mr 
Bowman is absolutely right in saying that the 
picture is mixed. We have seen some great 
examples of SDS working well for people, and in 
some case study areas—in places that are really 
committed to SDS—we can see culture change 
beginning to come through. 
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09:15 

We also say that everybody—the Government, 
councils and everyone else involved in it—
underestimated the scale of the challenge. It is fair 
to say that when the strategy was written, back in 
2010, we would probably have expected to be 
further on as we sit here in 2017, seven years into 
a 10-year strategy. One of the concerns is that 
delivery is still far too inconsistent. Depending on 
where people live, they will get very different 
experiences; we heard a lot about that in all the 
research and audit work that we did. 

I always feel as though I am in danger of 
fudging the question when I say that change is not 
about a single person, but here it has genuinely 
been systemic. If I were to characterise it, I would 
do so in two ways. First, the Scottish Government 
sets the strategy and policy, with COSLA. Our last 
report, which was published three years ago, said, 
quite rightly, that the Government had taken a very 
inclusive approach to developing the strategy, and 
that was well received. We can see the benefit of 
that now, in that the vast majority of people whom 
we speak to who are involved in social care think 
that the strategy is a good idea. At this point, we 
have not heard anyone saying that we should not 
have bothered. Since we did the report three years 
ago, there is now a lot of guidance and support out 
there to help people to deliver the strategy. 

At the next level down, which is councils, health 
boards and, increasingly, integration authorities, 
there is no doubt that delivery is very patchy. 
There are lots of different reasons for that, some 
of which we tried to get into in the report. 

Who is accountable for the strategy depends on 
where a person is. The national picture is that the 
Government is ultimately accountable, but, at local 
level, depending on how services are delivered, it 
will be a combination of the council and the 
integration authority. 

Lorraine, do you want to add anything? 

Lorraine Gillies (Audit Scotland): That was a 
very good description. I was involved in field work 
on the audit and was struck by those differences. 
The team had lots of discussions about whether 
the glass was half full or half empty. It was very 
difficult for us to come to a conclusion. As Fraser 
McKinlay said, there were some very good 
examples that we were quite excited and enthused 
about, in which creativity was clearly happening 
and people were having very good outcomes 
because of the way in which they had been 
empowered to engage with decisions about their 
support. 

On the other side, we saw lots of examples in 
which people were not being empowered and 
where decisions were being made not with them 
but for them, which is clearly against the 

landscape that we are moving into. It has been 
slightly disappointing that while we now have a 
landscape around empowerment and people are 
being encouraged to be more involved in planning 
their own support, it does not feel as though those 
have gone hand in hand. We have called that out 
in the report, and there is scope for having the 
landscape to take that forward. 

I do not think that I have anything else to add, 
unless Zoe McGuire wants to add anything. 

Zoe McGuire (Audit Scotland): No. 

Bill Bowman: From what the panel says, it 
seems that good work is being done—I do not 
want to take anything away from that—but there 
are areas in which support or guidance is needed. 
I return to the concept of project management: is 
anybody project managing the whole thing? 

Fraser McKinlay: There is a Scottish 
Government policy team and an outfit called SDS 
Scotland, which has a website, so the national 
infrastructure is in not bad shape. We saw 
leadership and how managers engage in the 
whole process as making one of the biggest 
differences locally. We used East Ayrshire as an 
example of a place in which we saw very clearly 
the most senior people in the social care function 
not only being accepting of the principles of self-
directed support but actively promoting them as a 
way in which we now do business. 

I have been reading the Official Report to 
remind myself of what I said when I appeared 
before the committee three years ago, which was 
that I had to get it into my head that it is not a case 
of someone either taking self-directed support or 
not; it is a new way of delivering social care 
services with people. That is the shift that people 
have to make. Some authorities are further down 
that road and doing well, but there are others that 
are less far down. A big part of that is about 
management and leadership. 

Bill Bowman: Thank you. I take it from that that 
some leadership is still needed overall. 

Fraser McKinlay: Yes. 

Liam Kerr (North East Scotland) (Con): Good 
morning. May I pick up that leadership ball? 
Paragraph 9 of the report states: 

“The Scottish Government continues to have a crucial 
leadership role to play in successful implementation of this 
transformational strategy.” 

Does that mean that the Scottish Government has 
not been providing the required leadership? If so, 
can you give more detail? 

Fraser McKinlay: Certainly, Mr Kerr. No, I do 
not think that that is what we mean in this context. 
As I said, the Government has gone about this 
whole exercise in a very inclusive way, and we 
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recognise, as I think everyone does, that everyone 
involved in it underestimated the scale of the 
challenge. From that point of view, I think that the 
Government has done the job that we would have 
expected it to do. 

There is a question about funding, which we 
certainly heard. To be fair, the Government has 
been clear all along about what the funding is for 
and how long it is going to last. We are now 
coming to the end of that transition funding, so 
there is a question about what exactly the Scottish 
Government’s role will be in generating the climate 
that I mentioned in response to Mr Bowman. That 
is what we are trying to get at here. Even though 
we are seven years into a 10-year strategy, this is 
absolutely not the time for the Government to take 
a step back and say, “Well, over to you, local 
authorities.” There is still a need for national 
leadership to create an environment in which this 
new way of doing things can be embedded.  

Antony Clark: Fraser McKinlay mentioned the 
finding in our first report that the Scottish 
Government was working in partnership with 
COSLA and local authorities. We found while we 
were doing this work that that story continues. 
There was very much a sense that the Scottish 
Government and local authorities are trying to 
work together to understand what needs to 
happen to make SDS real for people out there.  

The joint COSLA-Scottish Government “Self-
directed Support Strategy 2010-2020, 
Implementation Plan 2016-2018”, which was 
published recently, sets out the actions that they 
plan to take in the next couple of years, in many 
ways to address the issues that we highlight in our 
report. They are focused on improving 
commissioning, creating a culture where staff have 
the confidence to be more innovative, and trying to 
ensure that they work together to streamline the 
system and to make it easier for people who try to 
access self-directed support to negotiate what, as 
we found in our audit, is often quite a complicated 
process. 

However, there is a tricky balance to strike. The 
change cannot be micromanaged or imposed on 
local authorities. Local authorities, IJBs and health 
boards need to be able to respond to local 
circumstances, which is both an opportunity and a 
challenge in itself. We clearly want a consistent 
and well-developed approach across the country. 
The national leadership role is partly about setting 
the direction. It is also about working with all the 
other partners to understand how effectively the 
policy is being delivered on the ground. We made 
a recommendation in our report about 
strengthening and improving the quality of data 
around the extent to which people really are 
receiving choice and the policy is improving 
services and outcomes. 

Liam Kerr: May I press you on that? I read the 
2014 report, too. It appears to me that this is a 
potentially very good initiative, but you talk about 
micromanaging, and I got the impression from the 
previous report and, to an extent, from the latest 
one that the Government brought in the policy and 
almost said, “There you go. This is what you have 
to achieve, but we are not necessarily going to 
guide you particularly closely as to how to achieve 
it.” That surprised me. Do you have any thoughts 
about that? 

Antony Clark: I think that it would be a slightly 
unfair assessment to say that the policy was just 
handed over to local authorities. Fraser McKinlay 
has already mentioned that a whole range of 
groups are in place. Joint groups of the Scottish 
Government, COSLA, providers and experts are 
trying to understand what is happening at the local 
level and preparing guidance in a collaborative 
way. There is a sense of joint working to provide 
clarity, in so far as one can, about what should be 
happening at local level. 

Liam Kerr: But should guidance not have been 
prepared beforehand? 

Antony Clark: Guidance was prepared at the 
beginning. I am talking about people learning 
lessons from how implementation is going and 
then refining guidance so that things can be 
improved. This touches on the finding that people 
slightly underestimated the scale of the challenge. 
I think that people have learned a little as they 
have gone along about what they need to do to 
make SDS work more effectively.  

It was a voyage into the unknown, to an extent. 
It involved trying to develop and implement a very 
different way of working and engaging with service 
users, and it was always difficult to predict how 
that should best be done. 

Liam Kerr: Yes. You have alluded a few times 
to challenges being underestimated. The 
committee hears that quite a lot. Policies are 
brought in, and then we look at them some years 
later and say, “Oh dear”. That situation concerns 
me. 

Roughly £70 million has been spent on 
implementation so far. That begs two questions. 
First, do you have any insight into the modelling 
that was done at the outset that said that £70 
million would be needed to implement the project? 
Was business planning done to show that that 
should be the amount? Secondly, if we look 
ahead, is there any learning to be taken from an 
assessment of what outcomes have been 
achieved, what key performance indicators have 
been hit and where best value has been achieved 
for that £70 million? 
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Fraser McKinlay: I will ask the team to come in 
on the specifics of whether we looked at the 
modelling. It is a very good question. 

In general terms, we are frustrated—as I am 
sure you are—that the report is again one where 
we say that we do not know what the baseline is 
and we do not have a benchmark. We made a 
recommendation about that issue three years ago. 
Some progress has been made, but we still do not 
have good enough data to get under the skin of 
the scope and reach of SDS, and particularly 
option 2, which is the newest bit of the landscape. 
That is frustrating and, as you say, it is a common 
theme. 

The question of how much things cost is related 
to that, in that it is difficult to find exactly what has 
been achieved for that money. I think that the 
Government would say that it was specifically to 
provide guidance and support to help with the 
transition so we would not necessarily expect a 
direct line to improved outcomes because it was 
about getting the thing set up. 

I am also conscious from our work and the 
submissions that the committee has received that 
there is a debate between local government and 
the Scottish Government about whether that 
money was enough. That is a common debate and 
one that we hear in relation to lots of new policy 
initiatives, whether it is early years learning, SDS 
or anything else. There is always a judgment in 
there. 

Your point about rigour in financial modelling 
and the business case that comes through the 
financial memorandum and the legislative process 
is well made, and we will take it away and think 
about what we may be able to do around that. 
Obviously, the modelling turns into real money 
when things are implemented. 

I ask my team whether they have anything to 
say on the specifics of how the Government came 
up with the original figure. 

Antony Clark: Because we were looking at 
progress to date, we did not really look back to 
see what was done at the start of implementing 
the legislation. A financial memorandum was 
prepared and there was a degree of scrutiny of 
that, and you will be aware from the 
correspondence that you have received from 
COSLA that there appear to be some on-going 
concerns about the overall level of funding to 
support implementation. 

Liam Kerr: Yes. I would like to come back to 
that in a moment.  

I understand that the funding will be turned off—
if I can put it that way—in 2018. What will happen 
then? Why was that not planned for at the outset? 

Fraser McKinlay: To be fair, the turning off, to 
use that phrase, was planned for. It was always 
the plan, so it is not a surprise to anyone. The 
funding was specifically for transition, and it has 
been managed as set out by the Government. 

As I said earlier and as we say in the report, we 
understand that discussion is under way about 
what, if any, additional funding is required from the 
centre—from Government—to get the strategy to 
a better place of completion. 

Antony Clark: As you might know from its 
submission, the Scottish Government has already 
committed to on-going funding for advocacy 
support and information services running through 
to 2021. 

Liam Kerr: Talking of submissions—and this is 
my final question in this section—given COSLA’s 
concerns regarding the Scottish budget process, 
does the Scottish Government need to take a 
longer-term and more flexible approach to local 
authority funding to enable implementation of this 
transformational strategy? 

09:30 

Fraser McKinlay: As you know, we are big 
advocates and fans of making things as long term 
as possible, and I would include local government 
and the NHS in that. Indeed, we have said it in 
relation to the NHS, and the Accounts 
Commission has said it in relation to local 
government funding. The more clarity and 
certainty that councils can have about overall 
funding into the future—and in turn clarity and 
certainty about the bit for social care and how that 
applies to SDS—the better. We absolutely 
encourage Government, where it can, to take a 
longer-term view, in the same way that we 
encourage councils to do so. 

Antony Clark: This is not directly related to self-
directed support, but in another piece of work that 
we are doing and which we will bring to the 
committee next year, we are looking at the 
planning for the expansion of early learning and 
childcare to meet the Scottish Government’s 
commitments to expand access to publicly funded 
early learning and childcare by the end of this 
parliamentary session. That is an area where we 
understand that the Scottish Government has 
already committed to giving local authorities a 
three-year funding envelope so that they can plan 
with a bit more certainty and confidence. That sort 
of thing is happening to an extent. 

Willie Coffey (Kilmarnock and Irvine Valley) 
(SNP): I thank Fraser McKinlay for his earlier 
comments about the people in East Ayrshire and 
their role in the process. I know that they are 
heavily engaged in the work, and I believe that 
that is just the way that they do business—indeed, 
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as you said, it is the way that they see it. That is 
very encouraging; it is also encouraging to hear 
about so many success stories across the 
programme. 

As usual with the committee, however, there are 
always opportunities to explore how we can 
improve the current situation, and in that respect, I 
want to turn to one of our favourite subjects: data 
gathering and evaluation. You have mentioned 
several times now the inconsistent approach to 
data collection that you saw in your inquiry. Can 
you give us a little more insight into how the 
different authorities are performing, particularly in 
relation to the options that people have? I am 
particularly keen to find out more about the take-
up of option 2 and the picture across the 
landscape in Scotland. 

Fraser McKinlay: I will kick off on that, and then 
ask Zoe McGuire to come in with some more 
detail. 

As we say on page 14 onwards in the report, 
more reliable data is required—and we say that 
not because we are auditors and we like data, but 
because we think that it is important, that it helps 
with decision making and that it helps people 
understand their choices. For me, there are two 
levels to this. At the first and more basic level is 
the question of how people are accessing services 
and what options they are taking up. Even within 
that, however—and as we say in the report—
option 2, which is the most innovative and newest 
option available, looks very different depending on 
where someone is. That might be expected, to 
some extent, and I am not saying that it is a bad 
thing, but the point is that we do not really know 
whether it is planned variation or whether it just 
happens to be different. It would be enormously 
helpful if we could understand that bit better. 

Zoe McGuire can say a bit more about what we 
have done in the report. I should point out that in 
the next couple of pages—pages 16 and 17—we 
have pulled together the available data that begins 
to paint a bit of a picture about SDS, However, it is 
slightly impressionistic, because we do not have 
solid data on the choices. 

Zoe McGuire: I do not think that we saw in any 
of the local authority areas that we went to anyone 
who had cracked the data gathering issue. It is 
quite complex and, in a lot of areas, it comes down 
to its being understood by computer systems, and 
to social work staff understanding the options that 
they are presenting and understanding that they 
have explained each available option to the 
service user. Some authorities are beginning to 
understand the issue and to get the computer 
systems in place, but if local authorities cannot 
gather the information well enough, it is very hard 
to aggregate things up to the national level. When 
we refer in the report to the need for better 

information gathering, we are talking about the 
national statistics. However, the Scottish 
Government recognises the issue. The data is 
under development at the moment, but because 
there are a lot of issues with the numbers, we 
would not feel comfortable saying, “This is exactly 
how many people are getting SDS.” We just do not 
know at the moment. 

Willie Coffey: Has there been any assessment 
of what the uptake should look like per authority? 
Are the authorities doing that work? 

How do the people who exercise option 2 do 
that? Do they come forward and make a positive 
choice, or are they encouraged to think about 
option 2 as being the one that most closely reflects 
their needs? 

Fraser McKinlay: It should work as you just 
described. Under the legislation and the guidance, 
you should come up with the best option for 
service users through meaningful dialogue and 
conversation with them, their carers and their 
families. 

One challenge is that it is possible for that whole 
process to go really well and to be done in the 
spirit of SDS, but for people not to know that they 
have just had option 2. They are not necessarily 
sitting down with somebody saying, “You have 
four options, and this is option 2”. If it is a genuine 
conversation about their needs and about what 
has the best chance of improving their outcomes, 
they might not know that they have gone down 
route 2. I would suggest that it is important for the 
council and the providers to know which option is 
chosen—that is why Zoe McGuire’s point about 
the systems is really important—but it is not 
necessarily the case that the people who are on 
the receiving end know which option they are 
taking. Actually, that is a good thing. 

As Mr Coffey said, the issue is that that is not 
what we see everywhere all the time. The Perth 
and Kinross model is interesting. Certain levels of 
staff are delegated certain amounts of money that 
they can commit without checking, although they 
keep track of it. We found that that helped the 
front-line workers’ sense of empowerment, as they 
know that they can commit up to £200 or £400 or 
whatever it is on services to improve the outcomes 
for a particular person. However, that is not the 
model that is used in other places, where things 
are more tightly controlled and people are a bit 
uncomfortable about more innovative or creative 
solutions. As Mr Coffey said, as well as the 
statistical issue about how many people get which 
option, there is also the difference in the 
experience that people have around the country—
the picture varies enormously depending on where 
someone is. 
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Willie Coffey: Colleagues have mentioned 
budgets, which are the crucial factor. Do we have 
the balance right between supporting the choices 
that people wish to make about the options that 
they can exercise on their own behalf and the 
support service that we need to put in place to 
deliver that? 

Lorraine Gillies: I think that it is as good as it 
can be, but I do not have a strong view either way 
on that. That is not a very good answer—it is 
terrible. 

Antony Clark: As part of the audit, we did quite 
a lot of work with social workers, social work 
managers and support staff to explore what was 
helping and hindering the implementation of self-
directed support. We anticipated that budgets 
would be the big story and, in some places, social 
workers and other staff said that the budget was a 
clear constraint on their choices and on their ability 
to implement SDS. However, that was not 
universally the case. We found variability across 
authorities and within authorities. Budgets are part 
of the story, but they are not the whole story with 
regard to what is helping and hindering the proper 
implementation of SDS. 

Willie Coffey: Looking beyond the report, 
where will we go next? We are seven years into 
the 10-year programme and you have made some 
familiar recommendations—we have all seen and 
read them before over the years. If you came back 
again next year, what would you expect to see by 
way of improvement in data gathering, evaluation 
and so on? 

Fraser McKinlay: We would expect the data 
that Zoe McGuire described as being currently 
under development to have moved on and to be 
much more reliable. We would expect a 
continuation and an upping of the pace with regard 
to sharing examples of good practice and ensuring 
that the learning in the system happens. 

The really important point, particularly now that 
the governance discussion has happened on 
integration joint boards, is that we need those 
organisations to make a difference on the ground 
over the next two to three years. The next three-
year period for IJBs is hugely important. You can 
forgive people a bit as they get things up and 
running, put in place sound governance 
arrangements and understand how the money 
works, as those things are important but, from the 
evidence on the ground, there is no doubt that 
doing all that has got in the way of things such as 
SDS. In an ideal world, IJBs and SDS would have 
been considered together—we would have looked 
at setting up IJBs alongside an approach to social 
care such as that set out under SDS. However, 
that did not happen. We have concentrated on 
getting IJBs set up and now we are coming back 
to upping the pace of SDS again. 

I hope that in the next two to three years—the 
remainder of the period that the strategy covers—
you will begin to see that consistency of 
experience and delivery, supported by better 
systems and data, being the norm across the 
country. That is where we need to get to. 

Willie Coffey: To help that process to succeed, 
does the department have an independent 
evaluation planned or under way to assess and 
monitor it? 

Fraser McKinlay: Yes. 

Willie Coffey: When can we expect to see that? 

Fraser McKinlay: The Government has—as 
you will see from its response, I think—a number 
of things in train that will help it to evaluate where 
it is as it gets towards the end of the 10-year 
strategy, so we expect to see a clearer 
assessment of the extent to which the strategy has 
achieved the aims that were set out 10 years ago. 

Willie Coffey: I hope that, as constituency and 
regional members of the Parliament, we will be 
able to see how our respective local authorities 
have been performing. As well as the national 
picture, I would like to be able to see how well 
each local authority is doing with the programme. 
Thank you for your responses. 

Liam Kerr: Before I talk about workforce issues, 
I note that several times you mention things being 
underestimated and, in paragraph 87 of your 
report, you describe what was underestimated. 
Have the Scottish Government or any of its 
partners explained to you why they 
underestimated the scale of change? 

Fraser McKinlay: I suppose that the answer is, 
not really. I guess that that is because it was not 
just the Government—it was everyone. A lot of 
planning went into the strategy and its 
implementation, but it was very difficult to know at 
that point the sheer scale of the cultural change 
that would be required to make this thing work. In 
addition, a lot has happened and the world has 
moved on since 2010. 

As you say, we list in the report some of the 
things that we have identified as not being 
anticipated or completed. Our sense is that it was 
not an absence of thought on the Government’s 
part, or on anyone’s part. It genuinely was the 
case that the scale of the cultural change was 
something that people had underestimated. 

Liam Kerr: Do we not need to analyse that, 
though, in order to get adequate learning for when 
something like this happens again? 

Fraser McKinlay: Yes. 

Liam Kerr: Do we not need to understand the 
why as well as the what? 
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Fraser McKinlay: That is what we have tried to 
do in paragraphs 87 and 88, Mr Kerr. With the 
benefit of hindsight, we looked at what was 
planned, what happened and what was done, and 
we identify in paragraphs 87 and 88 the things 
that, with hindsight, we believe should have 
happened. As you say, we should look to learn 
those lessons for the future. 

Liam Kerr: Thank you. I want to look briefly at 
the workforce. Zoe McGuire talked earlier about 
options being explained to users. I see that, at 
paragraph 53 of your report, you have a quote 
from somebody who says: 

“In my view, social workers have become gate keepers 
for resources—they know the decisions being made at 
head office are wrong, and in some cases counter to the 
legislation, but they have no power to do anything.” 

Is it conceivable, in your view, that staff may 
identify several beneficial outcomes but that only 
those that are achievable with the resources that 
are being provided are presented as options? 

Lorraine Gillies: Yes. We certainly had those 
discussions with front-line social workers in our 
case study or fieldwork. It all seems to come down 
to leadership and permission. If a social worker 
had permission to think outside the box and be 
innovative and creative, we could follow that 
through to the outcome for the service user. 
Where permission was not clear or there were 
different understandings of the purpose of self-
directed support, we saw some differences in the 
outcomes that were being achieved by the service 
user. 

To put it crudely, if there is buy-in that this is 
about people being able to have that discussion 
and those really tricky conversations about what is 
the best thing for them then, by and large, the 
social workers are able to deliver on that. If there 
is a sense from front-line staff that the proposal is 
tricky, is difficult to do, is a wee bit strange, or is 
not on the list of things to do, those conversations 
can be more difficult. 

Fraser McKinlay referenced the Perth and 
Kinross model. We certainly found that, where 
there was implicit permission for social workers to 
have a threshold, they were able to be more 
creative and innovative in the discussions that 
they were having with people. 

09:45 

Fraser McKinlay: The point that you make, Mr 
Kerr, is absolutely right. You describe something 
that we can see to varying extents across all 
public services. For example, doctors have similar 
choices to make about the balance between the 
best possible care that is available and the cost 
that is associated with that. There is always that 
kind of balance to be struck. 

As Lorraine Gillies says, the system works well 
when there is an explicit conversation between the 
service provider, the social worker and the service 
user that allows people to say that, although one 
thing might be the best thing that could be done, it 
will cost too much to do, so another approach 
must be found. Things are more problematic in a 
situation in which the social worker feels very 
constrained with regard to even having the 
conversation in the first place, which results in the 
service user hearing the message, “We just can’t 
afford it, as there is no budget for it”—that is what 
we were getting at in paragraph 53. Such a 
conversation is different from one in which people 
are trying to explore what the solutions might be. 

The qualitative nature of that approach is 
important, which is why, in this report, we have 
done a lot of qualitative work in terms of speaking 
to service users and social workers. That is where 
you really begin to get under the skin of the 
issues. 

Antony Clark: One of the important messages 
that came through from the qualitative work with 
service users and carers concerned differences in 
terms of the transparency of the process. Some 
people were clearly saying that they were not 
entirely sure how much money was available 
either in actual or nominal terms, which meant that 
they did not feel that they were necessarily able to 
make a fully informed choice or participate 
properly in the discussion about themselves or the 
person for whom they are caring. 

Liam Kerr: In key message 4 on page 5, you 
say: 

“At the same time, there are already challenges in 
recruiting and retaining social care staff across the country 
owing to low wages, antisocial hours and difficult working 
conditions.” 

That begs two questions. First, given the 
increases in relation to early learning and 
childcare that Antony Clark talked about earlier, 
how will the commitments under SDS be 
resourced in a context in which the demands on 
the staff are increasing significantly? 

Fraser McKinlay: It is very challenging. There 
is no indication that, beyond the transition support 
and support for advocacy that we discussed 
earlier, there will be more resource for this. That is 
why the approach must be more about a shift in 
ways of working than investment. 

There is no doubt that the point that you make is 
correct: the demands for care staff across the 
board will be hugely challenging. As you know, 
earlier this year, the Auditor General issued a 
report on the NHS workforce, and we are keenly 
awaiting the joint Scottish Government and 
COSLA workforce plan around health and care, 
which we expect to be published around the end 
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of this year. We will consider that closely, as that 
is where we would expect to see the response to 
the significant challenges that you have just 
described. The challenges are not just to do with 
an increased volume of work; they are also to do 
with the nature of that work, particularly around the 
fact that SDS asks quite different things of front-
line social workers and care workers. 

Liam Kerr: That is exactly right. The second 
question that is begged concerns the fact that the 
issues that you identified—low wages, antisocial 
hours and difficult working conditions—will 
presumably not be changed by the developments 
later in the year. Do you see anything changing 
and, if not, do you see the challenge being 
solvable? 

Fraser McKinlay: The report tries to capture 
the challenges involved and, to an extent, the 
perception of care work at the moment. We are 
trying to consider issues that are relevant to a 
genuine attempt to changing how care is provided 
and delivered. 

For example, if, in 10 years’ time, we get to a 
place where home care is not provided on the 
basis of 10-minute slots—if we manage to find a 
different and better way of providing home care—
the profession of home care worker might be more 
attractive to people. The two things go hand in 
hand. We would expect the workforce strategy at 
the end of the year to ask not just how today’s 
problem should be dealt with, but what the service 
needs to look like in five or 10 years’ time and, 
based on that, what recruitment, training and 
promotion—all of that stuff—is needed to start to 
make home care a more attractive career option 
for people. It is those kinds of things that we would 
be expecting to come through. 

Antony Clark: This is not just about the role 
that social workers, health staff and the third 
sector play. The other dimension to this is the role 
that communities play. When we were doing our 
fieldwork, we saw some quite innovative and 
thoughtful practice. Local authorities and IJBs had 
thought about what the Community Empowerment 
(Scotland) Act 2015 might mean for the role of 
communities in supporting people, and that added 
dimension might reduce the pressure on public 
sector resources.  

Lorraine Gillies: I was just going to make that 
point. Some local authorities know that this is a 
worsening issue and are trying to innovate. For 
example, Western Isles Council has done some 
work with Skills Development Scotland to try to 
attract young people into caring. That is a difficult 
thing to do—it is a challenge—but it feels like the 
resources and demographics that people are 
working with have led them to start having 
discussions. 

Liam Kerr: Forgive the daft-laddie question, but 
there are obviously people doing some really good 
things. How is that best practice being captured 
and shared across the piece? 

Lorraine Gillies: We have described a lot of 
support agencies and organisations, particularly in 
the third sector, that support innovative and 
creative thinking. There are lots of examples of 
practice exchanges and people trying to come up 
with new ideas and discuss the particular issues 
and challenges that they face. This is a live 
issue—people are very aware that it is an issue, 
and there have been various attempts to have 
those discussions, to share practice and to look at 
where people can do things a little bit differently. 
We were hoping to hear more about cluster ideas. 
Zoe, do you want to elaborate on that? 

Zoe McGuire: I will pick up on that a little bit. 
The idea of self-directed support is that someone 
goes in and has their outcomes assessed. We met 
a young man who had quite severe learning 
disabilities. In a traditional model, he might have 
gone into a care home but, under SDS, he went 
under option 1 and got a direct payment. His 
personal assistant was a friend from school, so he 
received peer-to-peer support rather than more 
traditional care. It worked really well for him. He 
met his outcomes: he went to school and then 
college, and was able to actively participate in 
society. 

Given some of the issues around traditional care 
work, you can see that if we talk and think about 
care workers in a slightly different way, such work 
becomes a better option. 

Bill Bowman: I want to come back to the big 
picture rather than the individual ones. You have 
presumably seen the Scottish Government’s 
responses to your points. Have you been given 
the answers that you would hope to hear? The 
Audit Scotland report suggests ensuring 

“that the requirement to effectively implement SDS is 
reflected in policy guidance”.  

The Scottish Government’s response is that 

“This recommendation will be examined and progressed” 

and that 

“this will ... add new impetus to implementation of Self-
directed Support”. 

There are things going well but there are things 
not happening. Someone else asked you what you 
might see in a year’s time, and you spoke about a 
10-year timescale. It does not sound as though the 
Government is taking this on board and is going to 
do something about it. 

Fraser McKinlay: There are two things in there. 
As ever, I would have liked the responses to have 
been more specific, and I accept that that 



21  28 SEPTEMBER 2017  22 
 

 

response in particular could have been more 
specific. That does not necessarily mean that the 
Government is not taking the issue seriously and 
is not doing quite a lot of work on it. I would not go 
that far. 

We think that that point is really important. If 
SDS is genuinely about a different way of 
operating, it needs to be built into everything else. 
At the moment, it still feels a little bit siloed—as 
though there is an SDS policy over here, a 
childcare policy over there and the Community 
Empowerment (Scotland) Act 2014 over here. All 
those things need to come together. That is why 
we made the recommendation. Of course, we will 
look carefully at the reform of the adult social care 
programme as it progresses. 

I guess that we are content with the response 
from Government. We would have liked for it to 
have been more specific in some places about the 
action that it is now taking but, to give assurance 
to the committee, we will continue to keep close to 
the issue as we progress towards the end of the 
strategy. 

Bill Bowman: Do you see something behind 
the scenes that suggests that, goodness, this 
report is a wake-up call and we need to do 
something? 

Fraser McKinlay: I am not sure that it has been 
a wake-up call, because I think that the 
Government would say, with some justification, 
that it has been awake to this for a while. As 
Antony Clark mentioned, a lot of what we have 
raised in our report and recommended is 
contained in the Government’s strategy action 
plan for the next two years, 2016 to 2018. 

I could speculate that that might have something 
to do with the fact that we were doing this audit—
they knew it was coming and, behind the scenes, 
they knew what we were likely to say. If that is the 
case, I am delighted that it has moved the thing 
on. 

The process has been on-going. What we are 
saying now—and I think that the Government 
agrees—is that a step change is required in the 
pace and coverage of implementation. That is the 
key thing. A lot of good work has been done, but 
we are now at a place where it needs to be 
happening more consistently in more places. 

Bill Bowman: They are awake, but they just 
need to get out of bed, maybe. [Laughter.]  

Willie Coffey: What are your thoughts on 
ultimate choice? Perhaps a service user decides 
that they need this or that, and an assessment 
disagrees—not on the basis of cost, where Liam 
Kerr was leading us earlier. Let us say that there is 
no cost issue. Who makes the ultimate decision? 

In exhibit 6 of your report, on page 27, there is 
an example of someone you refer to as George. 
He decided that he did not want care on a 
Saturday so that he could save up the money for a 
carpet—I suppose I should ask whether George 
got his carpet. Who, ultimately, made that choice? 
If a service user wishes something that the 
professional team disagrees with, where do we 
sit? 

Fraser McKinlay: That is the core question at 
the heart of SDS, Mr Coffey. The starting point is 
the safety and wellbeing of the service user. I 
guess that, at that level—to use this terrible 
word—the professionals will say, “That is just not a 
good idea.” We say in the report that there are 
cases where that element of choice is not really 
available to people. Even if they want to do 
something different, the needs assessment can 
say, “No, that is not a good idea.” Antony Clark’s 
idea about transparency and discussion is 
important here. It is important that people 
understand why that is the case, rather than just 
being told that they are not getting something. 

We highlighted some challenging scenarios in 
relation to risk in exhibit 6 because, as well as the 
money issues, there are some big reputational 
risks around some of this stuff, for authorities in 
particular. The carpet is a good example—you can 
imagine some of the local news headlines if public 
money was being spent on somebody getting a 
new carpet. That is why the leadership question is 
important and why front-line social workers 
operating in a clear policy environment is 
important. 

The report also has a case study about 
Highland Council—which I think was coming from 
a good place—trying to provide clarity about what 
was and was not okay. The letter it sent out was 
not received positively by people, because they 
felt that things were being prejudged and 
decisions were being made even before they had 
had a conversation. 

It is very difficult, and there will be judgment. 
That is why meaningful dialogue among all parties 
is so important. That gives a better chance of 
getting to an answer that everyone is comfortable 
with, rather than there being a more transactional 
discussion, which is somebody coming along 
saying, “I want this big long list” and somebody 
else saying, “You cannot have ten of those things; 
you can only have two.” That will not work. 

10:00 

Lorraine Gillies: We definitely considered that 
when we were conducting the audit. We 
approached the audit in the way that we did, and 
used the methodology that we did because we 
were clear that if we took a more process-based 
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approach, we would be able to tell only some parts 
of some stories. It was important to us that we 
were able to talk to people who are using self-
directed support—and their families and their 
carers—to try to understand some of the nuanced, 
tricky stuff.  

It was a challenge for us to try to present that in 
a way that showed some of those tricky 
conversations and how they could be perceived, 
because some difficult decisions are being made 
by front-line social workers who are being trained 
and supported to be able to use their professional 
judgment in a way that is about an outcome for the 
person they are working with. 

There are clearly some challenges up and down 
the line of command around accountability and 
supporting those decisions. We talked a lot to 
social workers who loved self-directed support 
because they felt that it is what social work is 
about—they were actually able to help people to 
get what they wanted—but there were some 
tensions around budgets and what people might 
think and so on. We came across that throughout 
the piece of work that we did and I hope that we 
have been able to show, through the report, the 
complexity of the decisions that are being made 
with people. 

Antony Clark: Lorraine Gillies makes an 
important point about the link between outcomes 
and choice. The SDS model involves a very 
different way of thinking about the kind of support 
that people should receive. Previously, as you 
know, people would simply be put into boxes, 
almost—it was about whether they needed this or 
that service. 

This approach is about trying to think about 
people’s needs and identifying how you might 
develop and deliver different services or 
combinations of services in quite different ways. In 
the report, we highlight the Care Inspectorate’s 
assessment work on how social workers feel 
about planning for and assessing outcomes. The 
extent to which the support plans that social 
workers are agreeing with users and carers focus 
on outcomes shows a striking trajectory. It has 
gone from half of the plans in 2014 having 
outcomes at their centre, to three-quarters of the 
plans in 2016-17. That is quite a big change. 

Part of the tension is around social workers 
beginning to understand whether the conversation 
and the service will deliver outcomes, along with 
the cost dimension to the discussion. It is about 
judgments—people will have different judgments 
about what is right in terms of the services and the 
use of public funds, which adds to the 
complications of the process for everybody. 

Willie Coffey: Is there still a big issue around 
local authorities, social workers or occupational 

therapists perhaps fearing litigation if they 
recommend something for a person that is 
ignored? Are there any cases where the service 
user has proceeded with their choice against the 
recommendations of the social worker? 

Fraser McKinlay: The team will keep me right 
but I do not think that we came across that issue. 
Social workers’ concerns were not to do with being 
sued or around litigation. They were more to do 
with questions such as, “What happens if this 
doesn’t work? Can I spend the money? How’s it 
going to look? What’s my manager going to say? 
Do I have permission to do this kind of thing?” It 
was those issues more than a specific thing. 

Just to be clear, the concept of best value 
remains incredibly important in this whole 
discussion. The decisions that are taken, however 
innovative and creative they are, need to stand up 
in terms of the outcomes, best value and value for 
money. 

In an ideal world—we have some examples in 
the report—you can do all those things. You can 
improve outcomes, it can be less costly and 
therefore value for money, so best value is 
delivered. Of course there is a need for local 
authorities—managers in particular—to have an 
eye to issues of best value and reputational risk. 

The Acting Convener: I will go back to the 
point that Colin Beattie raised, because it is helpful 
to capture some understanding of this. Mr Clark 
helpfully outlined the framework by which social 
work allocates resources. There is critical, 
substantial, moderate and low risk, and basically 
the top two are the ones that get funded. Is the 
fact that there is greater spend on fewer people a 
reflection of the fact that that money is going 
towards complexity and crisis rather than 
prevention? Is that a fair comment? 

Fraser McKinlay: That is a reasonable 
conclusion to reach. As Antony Clark said, that bar 
has been raised over the years and the bulk of the 
increasing resource is being spent on longer-term 
and more complex cases. That money is 
therefore, by definition, not being spent on 
prevention. However, that does not necessarily 
mean that there is not any preventative work 
happening; it is just that the money for that work is 
perhaps not being spent out of that particular 
budget. There can be lots of preventative work in 
the community, housing and so on that can help 
prevent people from getting into the top two 
categories in the first place. There is not 
necessarily a direct line, but the bulk of the money 
is now being spent on the top two categories, so 
your analysis is sound. 

The Acting Convener: I remember debates 
less than a decade ago where we talked about 
shifting the spend to prevention in order to help 
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people avoid getting to the more complex and 
costly stage. I assume that if my analysis of what 
is happening across the board is correct—you 
have accepted that it is—it is happening within 
SDS as well and it is simply funding complexity 
rather than anything else. 

Fraser McKinlay: I do not think that that 
necessarily follows. As I said earlier, the question 
of eligibility criteria and decisions being made 
locally has always been there in terms of social 
care. In a sense, that has not changed and it 
would be the case regardless. If anything, it could 
be argued that the self-directed support approach 
would ease the pressure because it would allow 
more engagement with the people who need the 
services in the lower two categories, so it would be 
part of the solution. However, there is no doubt 
that constrained resources across the piece 
inevitably makes it harder for people to change 
significantly how they go about their work. 

The Acting Convener: I agree. I would have 
thought that it would lead to earlier intervention 
and therefore more prevention. However, we do 
not have the data that would take us there. Key for 
you, therefore—one of my colleagues pursued 
this—is getting the data set right so that we are 
able to truly measure effectiveness. What 
discussions have you had with the Scottish 
Government and COSLA in that regard? Do you 
sense that they will get to the right place? You 
made a recommendation on the issue in 2014, but 
I do not think that they paid much attention to you 
then. 

Fraser McKinlay: We are always hopeful, 
convener. To be fair, we now have a data set that, 
although under development, is one that we did 
not have a few years ago. Our sense is that it will 
continue to be developed. We also have the 
responses to the current report, and whatever the 
committee decides to do with the report will add 
weight to it. However, I could not agree more that 
data is an important issue, not for its own sake but 
in terms of ensuring that the policy is well 
delivered and implemented across the land. 

The Acting Convener: Colleagues have 
explored budget issues with you. Typically, my 
constituents say “Oh, there’s no money and that’s 
why we can’t get the package that we think we 
need.” However, the scale of change is something 
that everybody has raised with you. I remember 
direct payments being introduced in legislation in, I 
think, 1996 and I think that SDS is built on direct 
payments. Exhibit 3 in the report shows the uptake 
figures by local authority for 2015-16. How does 
that differ from the uptake previously? Is there 
substantially more uptake of direct payments now 
that we have self-directed support? Or is the 
position now broadly in keeping with the previous 
trend? 

Fraser McKinlay: One of my team might be 
able to help with that. 

Zoe McGuire: There has been an increase in 
the uptake of direct payments, but we have to be 
cautious about how we read some of the data. The 
more traditional direct payments data shows that 
about 5 per cent of people who receive social care 
services are now taking direct payments. The data 
around self-directed support is not brilliant, but of 
all those people who have been assessed and 
have choice and control, 11 per cent have gone 
under option 1. Some of those people are 
therefore receiving SDS and some are not, but it is 
quite difficult to unpick that. We have to be 
cautious about the numbers and ask whether it is 
a good thing or a bad thing that there is an 
increase in direct payments. As we explain in the 
report, it could be a good thing because it is the 
best way for a person to achieve their outcomes; 
alternatively, they could choose direct payments 
because there are no other services that they 
could have. It is hard to unpick that complexity. 

Fraser McKinlay: The green line in exhibit 2 of 
the report demonstrates what happened to direct 
payments between 2010 and 2016. There was a 
very gradual increase in the uptake, but the figures 
still strike me as being quite low, given how long 
direct payments have been available. As Zoe 
McGuire says, it is difficult to attribute any 
increase in direct payments to SDS. We just do 
not have good enough data to tell. 

The Acting Convener: We might think that an 
increase in direct payments would be a 
consequence of enhanced choice for people, but 
as you say, we cannot tell at this stage. 

I have a couple more questions, but I will let 
Colin Beattie in. 

Colin Beattie: Sorry to be obsessive about 
budgets, but there might be something important 
behind this. Key message 3 on page 5 of the 
report states: 

“Authorities are experiencing significant pressures from 
increasing demand and limited budgets”. 

At the same time, paragraph 88 mentions a 
“smaller workforce” and, as I said earlier, 
paragraph 62 indicates a substantial decrease in 
the number of people taking up the service, but 
the budget increased by 8.6 per cent in real terms 
between 2011-12 and 2015-16. Do we have a 
breakdown of what services people are using? 
Something significant has obviously changed, and 
that is having an impact on costs, which it seems 
to me should be reducing, not increasing.  

Fraser McKinlay: I am not sure whether we 
have a specific breakdown of the services. In a 
nutshell, as the acting convener said a second 
ago, this comes down to the complexity of the care 
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requirements of the people who are now in the 
care system. People are living longer and have 
more and more complex health and care needs. 
That is why we see the pattern that you describe. 

Colin Beattie: It would be interesting to see 
analysis that showed those changes happening. 
To plan for the future, we obviously need to 
understand what is happening behind this. On the 
face of it, the indications are that it should not be 
happening. 

Fraser McKinlay: Indeed. We did a bit of 
analysis in our social work report last year that 
estimated how much more would need to be spent 
on social work services in Scotland, all things 
being equal. We tried to follow the demographic 
trend that we have just been talking about. I forget 
the number that we came up with, but Antony 
Clark might have it. 

Antony Clark: The potential cost increase, 
unless services change, is £667 million by 2019-
20. 

Colin Beattie: And that is for a reducing 
number of people. 

Antony Clark: I am cautious about the idea that 
the number of people is reducing. Part of the story 
is the increased externalisation of services. Not all 
social work and social care services are provided 
by local authorities or by IJBs; there is significant 
use of the third sector and the private sector. You 
are probably talking about social work staff who 
are employed by local authorities and IJBs, but a 
significant proportion of staff are employed in the 
third sector and the private sector. 

Colin Beattie: Would that affect the absolute 
number of people who receive home care and so 
on? 

Antony Clark: No, but it would affect your point 
about spend versus the number of staff providing 
social work services. 

Colin Beattie: So the spend would increase— 

Antony Clark: It would be the same. 

Colin Beattie: —because you are still 
contracting out to third parties. 

Antony Clark: Sorry, I did not make my point 
very clearly. You drew a parallel between changes 
in social work spending and changes in the social 
work workforce. I think that you were probably 
citing a figure in our report that refers to staff in the 
social work workforce who are publicly employed. 
The point that I was trying to make is that a 
significant proportion of staff work in the private 
sector and the third sector. That needs to be 
factored in when we look at the cost dynamic. One 
needs to look at the overall spend on social work 
services in the public sector, the private sector and 
the third sector, and at the staffing levels in those 

three sectors. We can come back to you on that, if 
you would find that helpful.  

Fraser McKinlay: The interesting thing to bear 
in mind is that we see this trend in lots of the work 
that we do. The NHS overview report that the 
Auditor General produces every year also 
recognises the cost of that increasing 
demographic. The reason that we are keen to 
encourage Government to ensure that all those 
things are joined up is that the people who are 
involved tend to be the same people. The people 
who are receiving that kind of care are also likely 
to be the people who are in and out of hospital, so 
it is absolutely right to take a person-centred 
approach—to use that terrible phrase—and we are 
encouraging Government to get the right data, 
processes and systems in place to ensure that 
that is actually happening on the ground.  

10:15 

The Acting Convener: I have a couple of final 
questions. I am conscious that social work 
operates through commissioning. There are 
collective services, so there could be a day centre 
that 40 people might attend at different times 
during the day or the week. If one, two or three 
people decide to pursue a different choice and 
withdraw from that service, how does 
commissioning change to factor that in? Have 
concerns been expressed, particularly by those in 
local authorities, about the sustainability of those 
collective services?  

Fraser McKinlay: I will ask the team to come in 
on the specifics of commissioning, but the short 
answer to your question is that there are some 
concerns about that. One of the things that 
councils recognise as a potential risk is that, if 
there are more individualised and personalised 
packages and people are choosing different 
things, you also need to think about the impact on 
other services. That is something that we have 
heard and have reflected in the report.  

Antony Clark: That is a topic that we covered in 
some detail in the “Social work in Scotland” report, 
where we highlighted the need for social work 
departments—which is what we were talking about 
at that time, rather than IJBs—to think differently 
about strategic commissioning in the context of 
health and social care integration and self-directed 
support. We cited some good examples of social 
work departments working with the third sector 
and with service users to work out how services 
need to change over time, but we also highlighted 
a number of examples where providers felt a little 
bit excluded from those decision-making 
processes. It was pretty clear from our work at that 
time, and from previous work that the Care 
Inspectorate has done, that there is still scope for 
social work departments and IJBs to get better at 
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mapping out the changing demographic needs 
and trying to identify scenarios and models of how 
services might change. It is a risk, because there 
is a degree of uncertainty and a need for better 
data in that area.  

The Acting Convener: Did you find any 
evidence that the findings of your previous report 
had been taken on board? 

Antony Clark: The report was published only 
last year and we have not followed it up yet. That 
is something that we will look at next year, when 
we do the work on health and social care 
integration that Fraser McKinlay mentioned, which 
will involve a consideration of locality planning via 
IJBs. That will be an important part of that story.  

The Acting Convener: The committee might 
engage in some post-legislative scrutiny, and this 
is one area and one piece of legislation that has 
been suggested to us in that regard. I am keen to 
tease out whether you think that there is a problem 
with the legislation. Is it too permissive? Is there a 
problem with implementation? In the area of social 
work services in particular, there tends to be a 
postcode lottery, whether that involves differences 
in charging or in assessment, and that becomes 
confusing for people who are trying to access 
services. Is the guidance that the Scottish 
Government issues statutory, or is there flexibility 
for local authorities to interpret in their own way? I 
am looking for a general feel from you. 

Fraser McKinlay: On the final question, there is 
statutory guidance that was produced when the 
2013 act was passed, but inevitably it is quite 
broad, because the whole point of the exercise is 
to give people the flexibility and freedom to design 
services around individual needs. However, that 
does not answer your question about whether it is 
the legislation or the implementation that presents 
a problem. My sense of it, having been involved in 
two reports since the policy and legislation on self-
directed support were introduced, is that it is a 
question of implementation. We have not heard 
anyone at any point saying either that the policy 
framework is a problem or that the legislation is a 
problem, or indeed that the guidance is a problem. 
In fact, everyone speaks positively about all those 
things, and everyone involved seems to be 
comfortable with all of that.  

The question, then, is about what is getting in 
the way of it happening, and we have tried to 
tease out some of those things in our report. There 
is always a balance to be struck between 
something being a postcode lottery and something 
being genuine localisation. Councils and individual 
social work departments or IJBs need to be able to 
explain why a thing is as it is. Otherwise, they 
open themselves up to accusations of it just being 
a bit random. That is where we still are, and the 
report says that, for no obviously good reason, the 

way in which those services are delivered, both 
within local authority areas and between local 
authority areas, is still too patchy. That is why I am 
not at all surprised that you have had a lot of 
interest in the issue, because it touches a lot of 
people’s lives in very important ways, and of 
course people talk to one another, so if there is 
somebody they know, either in the same area or in 
the next-door area, who has had a very different 
experience, they will wonder why it is different 
from their own experience.  

You mentioned commissioning. As an example 
of that, we have talked about the use of framework 
agreements as one way in which some authorities 
are operating, and we have an exhibit that says 
that there are lots of good things about that, but 
the danger of a framework agreement is that it can 
be perceived as saying, “There’s lots of choice as 
long as it’s on this list.” We come back to those 
questions of management, leadership and culture, 
which are the things that, at the end of the day, will 
make the difference, but they need to start making 
a difference in some places quite quickly.  

The Acting Convener: Is there an appeals 
mechanism? How many have accessed it? That is 
usually an indicator of whether the process is 
working effectively.  

Antony Clark: There will be a complaints 
process within local authorities. I am not sure 
whether there is a formal statutory appeals 
process, but we will look into that and get back to 
you.  

The Acting Convener: Thank you. That is 
helpful. I thank the witnesses for their attendance 
this morning. Do not rush away. The committee 
will be going into private session, but we would 
like you to stay behind.  

10:21 

Meeting continued in private until 10:35. 
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